MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Thursday, 19th December 2013 in the Blackmore Village Hall.  
Commenced at 7.30pm.  

Members present: Cllr Watley (Chairman), Cllr Keeble (Vice Chairman), Cllr Bennett, Cllr Hall, Cllr McCarthy, Cllr Mason, Cllr Town, Cllr Dean and Cllr Spiers.  Also present, Susan Barnes (Parish Clerk) and Rosemarie Nelson (Treasurer).
Apologies for absence were received from: Cllr Henwood, Cllr Frost and County Councillor Ann Naylor. 
Also present: Terry Smith, Herald Magazine 
AMENDMENTS

The November minutes were signed by Cllr Watley as a correct record with the following amendment to be incorporated before publishing online: page 3) para.1, line 2 – should read only ‘that the compensation grant for 2014/15 would remain unchanged’. 
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Nil. 
OPEN FORUM
There were three members of the Public in attendance.  Enquiries were made as to the next Parish Spring clean.  The Environment Committee will consider this at their Committee meeting and discuss the options of having two annual spring cleans, autumn and Spring subject to the support it receives from volunteers.
They made general enquiries as to planning applications for rural development in the Parish to which it was confirmed by Council there were none at present.  

They asked if any further updates had been received relating to the Bull Public House, Church Street.  Council advised that an update was pending from Brentwood Borough Council (BBC) regarding the planning applications and its renovations.    
 The open forum was brought to a conclusion and the following matters dealt with.  

MATTERS ARISING

Nil.
CORRESPONDENCE
The Clerk reported on the following correspondence received at the Parish Office:-
2625
The Clerk passed around Christmas cards received from Cllr Henwood in her absence as she 
had been unwell.  
2626
The Clerk had received a letter from Reverend Toni Smith on behalf of Blackmore PCC in response to the Parish Council’s letter regarding the Remembrance Service on Sunday 9th November 2013.  

The PCC advised that they had met to review the timing issues and the concerns raised. They wished to apologise for any upset the change to the timing had caused and that they would try to ensure that the mistake would not be repeated.   

It was proposed by Cllr Mason, seconded by Cllr Bennett and unanimously agreed this matter was now closed. A diary reminder would be set for the first week in October 2014 so that the Parish Council could arrange to meet with the Reverend or the PCC to discuss the service and its proceedings. 
2627
The Clerk had also received a letter from Mr and Mrs Mills, Blackmore regarding their concerns to the way in which the PC had dealt with the Reverend on this matter. The Clerk read out the letter for discussion.


Action:


The Clerk would write back to both Mr and Mrs Mills and the PCC thanking them for their letters, the contents of which were duly noted and that the Parish Council was pleased this matter had now been resolved.
2628
The Clerk read out an email from County Cllr Ann Naylor in her absence, giving her apologies for being unable to attend the meeting due to prior meeting commitments and passing on her best wishes for a happy Christmas and 2014.
BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS
2629

Cllr Keeble advised that a decision from Alison Crowe, BBC was pending early 2014 relating to the recommendation to appoint Stockdale Developers for the William Hunter Way shopping and Cinema complex proposals.  If so, work would be scheduled to commence September 2014 and be completed September 2015.    


Cllr Keeble also stressed the need for the bus services to be well used in view of the current bus consultation.  The fear was that cuts across services would be made if they were not used regularly enough.  The bus consultation may also affect free home from school bus transportation in the future for the children of the Parishes attending schools outside of their immediate catchment area.  At present, the school within catchment of the Parishes is Anglo European which would continue to receive free bus transportation for the students should it be implemented.  Other schools and catchments are currently being reviewed. No decisions have yet been made regarding this and it is pending the outcome of the consultation.
 REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE
2630
FINANCE

The following cheques were approved for payment and signed:

£


Addressee


Description

-


Essex Pension Fund

Dec pension contribution

-


S Barnes


Dec Salary

-                                      S Barnes


Reimbursed – xmas food/drink PC meet 

    -


HM Revenue & Customs
Dec NI/Tax 

    -


R Nelson


Dec Book Keeping

      75.00

Petty Cash


Dec

   493.75

K Stanbridge


Maintenance – Dec inv. 1313

   350.00

T Smith


Herald Mag. Inv 17/2013

     64.40

T Smith


Expenses/postage reimbursed

    50.50                
S.L.C.C



Inv.113528 – Clerks manual 2013

    49.99                          E.A.L.C


Inv. 3815 – Local Councils Explained 








manual    

  114.02

MD Landscapes

Inv.2499 – grass cutting

  123.12

Affinity water


water supply – B/More playing field

    19.26

Affinity water


water supply – war memorial

    19.26

J Oddy & Sons


goods supplied – inv. 121478

  472.00

Matthews Plants

16 planters & war memorial. Inv.14368

  612.00

Town & Country Landscapes
inv. B729 – Environment

1380.00

Kelhatch Press


inv. 3430 – Herald Mag.

ADDITIONAL CHEQUE REQUEST

Plus 5 x blank Cheques to be signed in advance (Requiring 2 signatures only).
Receipts:
The Clerk reported she had confirmation of the HM Revenue & Customs VAT refund of £1313.99 issued 21.11.13.
Payments:
Nothing to report

2631
FINANCIAL POWERS
Mrs Nelson (Treasurer) reported that all was in accordance with the finance reports as    distributed prior to the meeting.   Mrs Nelson advised that there was a slight over-spend on the Environment budget largely due to the expenditure for the new notice boards, Christmas lights and the tree trimming required to installation.  She also advised that the MUGA loan repayment of £1600 (June invoice) had come in late and she had asked Chris Blackwell of the Village Hall Committee if a 6 monthly standing order could be set up.  He said that they could not do this under their existing banking arrangements but he gave reassurances that once invoiced, he would organise the cheque by return.  

Action:

The Clerk was requested to issue the next invoice of £1600.00 for the period June to December 2013 and to send in the usual way to both Chris Blackwell and Mrs Nelson via email in December 2013 for payment.  Mrs Nelson will then speak with him at the January Village Hall Committee meeting to collect the cheque if not received by the Clerk prior to this.  

Mrs Nelson was pleased to confirm that the Parish Council’s Barclay card was approved and she was pending receipt anytime. It could be used by the Clerk, to a maximum credit limit of £1500.00 for the purchase of Parish Council items as necessary.  The PC would require Mrs Nelson to arrange for payment to be settled in full against each statement so as to avoid any interest charges.

Mrs Nelson also reported that she had been asked by Barclays Bank to re-submit new open credit forms with Councillors and staff signatures as the Bank had ‘lost’ previous copies.  This had come to light again when the Clerk had experienced problems at the Bank trying to withdraw the usual £75.00 monthly petty cash.  The problem is largely due to the complex signing arrangements the PC has with Barclays and the Clerk is not an authorised signatory.  Mrs Nelson will re-submit the new open credit forms again so this problem will hopefully be resolved allowing Mrs Nelson and the Clerk to be able to withdraw cash from the bank.

Cllr Bennett had been passed details of the Council Tax Support Grant by the Clerk for consideration. Supporting this were emails from both NALC and Roger Blake, Clerk to Doddinghurst and the BBPCA.  Currently, the system of reimbursing this in the Parish’s Compensation Grant is being reviewed.  This equates to approximately £1800 - £2000 in our case.  A ceiling of 2.5% or not more than £70 per band D property is being considered for Parish precepts although Parish Councils are not currently subject to a ceiling.  The Clerk read out the contents of Roger Blake’s email commenting that the £70 suggested de minimus is the annual amount that would apply to a Band D property which suggests an attempt to exempt all smaller Councils from a referendum if they wanted to raise precept by more than approximately 2.5%.  He felt that £70 effectively marks the break point between a village precept and larger council precepts.      

2632
COMMUNITY POLICE MEETING

Nothing new to report.  No meetings are being scheduled at present.
2633
COMMUNITY BUS



The Clerk reported that all was in order with nothing further to report.  
2634
BLACKMORE CENTRE FOR YOUNG PEOPLE


Cllr Keeble advised that all was going well and that new fluorescent tubes had been installed and the Committee was in the process of making grant applications to install a new kitchen facility. 
2635
BLACKMORE SPORTS ARENA – (formerly MUGA)

Cllr Keeble reported all was going well with nothing further to report.    


2636
MOBILE LIBRARY
The Clerk reported that the mobile library had been at Tipps Cross Hall that day, 19.12.13. 
2637
BRENTWOOD BOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL ASSOCIATION

Cllr Watley gave his apologies for not being able to attend the meeting on 4th December which he had scheduled to attend due to getting stuck in heavy traffic leaving a family commitment in London.
2638
ROADWAY RENTS (2013)

To be re-invoiced April 2014.
BLACKMORE MILLENNIUM PARK

2639
 PROGRESS REPORT

Cllr Keeble advised that the rubbish as reported by the Clerk at the previous Parish Council meeting had now been cleared.  He also advised that to date, no volunteers had come forward for the purposes of assisting with the organisation of the 2014 Fireworks Display which was very disappointing.

PLANNING COMMITTEE

2640
 PLANS


The following planning sub committee meetings had taken place and plans discussed accordingly:
25th November 2013 – Application No. 13/01193/FUL – Comment: Objections – Committee still felt the application to be imposing on the listed buildings opposite and changes from the previous application had not been taken into account or that there was any material amendment to the bulk of the build from the previously refused application.
 2641
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES – 

Councillor Keeble advised that he was in the process of chasing BBC’s legal Department for enforcement action.  Cllr Keeble is also dealing with Pixies Halt for enforcement.


Bluebell Farm - Spriggs Lane, Blackmore (mobile home)  - Enforcement notices have been complied with.  Legal are in the process of taking further action in regards to the non-compliance of a notice (mobile home).  Enforcement Notice currently in the progress of being written for the floodlit ménage  (17th October 2013).

Plot 1, Oak Tree Farm, Chelmsford Road, Blackmore.  CM4 0PZ. (Betts mobile home – 2001 – 09/00244/ENF) – No further update.


Plot 2, Greenacres, Oak Tree Farm, Chelmsford Road, Blackmore, CM4 0PZ. (Corrie – mobile home – 08/00366/ENF) - No further update

Plot 3, Oak Tree farm, Chelmsford Road, Blackmore, CM4 0PZ. (09/00106/ENF) – Enforcement notices have been complied with.  This is in the High Court (17th October 2013).

Land adjacent to Oak Fold, Hook End Rd, Hook End  - Container removed and reports of commercial activity ceased.  Case closed. (17th October 2013).

Kiln Farm, Mountnessing Rd, Blackmore – Fence height reduced.  Case closed.

Pixies Halt – The hard standing is porous and conforms to GDPO part 1 class F: the crossover 
is existing – no breach.  No case opened. 

Little Willows, Red Rose Lane, Blackmore – Investigation under way.


Langdon House, Church Street, Blackmore – Untidy site notice served.  The owner is 
currently in the process of compliance.


The Bull, Church Street, Blackmore – An application has been received to alter the steps to 
the rear of the Bull.  No further action will be taken once the steps have been approved and 
fitted accordingly.


Rosewood, Beehive Chase, Hook End – The storage container to have been removed by the 
end of October ‘13.  The house was damaged due to a flood and the owner’s insurance 
company supplied a storage container until the house was repaired.

 ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE
There was no monthly meeting of the Environment Committee due to illness.
2642
Drain clearance and road sweeping 
All ok.  
2643
Village speed
The Clerk had emailed the Council with details of the forthcoming Neighbourhood speed watch
Training on 16.1.14 at 6.30pm at the Town Hall.  This is open to Councillors wishing to attend.  
Cllr Keeble expressed interest.  The Clerk will inform BBC of his attendance.  Cllr Dean 
reported that heavy lorries are still speeding down the lanes and he had seen them recently at 
Mill Lane, Hook End although there is a 7.5 tonne weight restriction in place.  Terry Smith 
advised he had recently seen two speed checks being carried out in Wyatts Green Road which is 
reassuring. 
2644
Allotments
Nothing new to report
2645
Village pond - flooding

In hand with Cllr Keeble.
2646
Gunnells Corner – pavement (wheelchair access)


Nothing new to report.
2647
Replacement tree on the pond

In hand with Cllr Town.  
2648
Notice Boards
In hand with the Clerk
2649
Christmas lights

The lights had been installed and switched on and looked very festive.   
2650
Parish Planters

The vouchers for the plant watering volunteers had been passed to the Environment committee 
for distribution.
2651
Loose kerb stones (Plovers Mead)

This continues to be reported to ECC and Cllr Keeble had reported this to Cllr Keith Parker for 
review. ECC had inspected the site again recently after a further complaint from a resident was 
received and the Clerk chased ECC. They advised that they had inspected it that day and had 
evaluated it was of low risk and therefore low priority and they could not confirm with the Clerk 
when the work was likely to be carried out either.  This item was discussed and it was agreed by 
Council that to stop further erosion of the kerbstones due to the buses hitting them as they try to 
manoeuvre around parked cars, the Clerk was asked to write to the resident who parks his car in 
close proximity of this.  The Council is worried that further damage will be done if this problem 
is not temporarily resolved until such time that ECC prioritise completion of the works.  Cllr 
Hall will provide the resident’s details to the Clerk.
2652
Ditches –flooding at 6 Granary Meadow

The Clerk reported that ECC had responded advising that it was in fact the Parish Council which 
owned the nearby ditch which they felt was blocked and in need of maintenance work and 
causing the possible flooding. The Council discussed this and could not see how the nearby ‘dry’ 
ditch at the back of the Ted Marriage playing field could be responsible for the flooding. The 
sketches provided by ECC were discussed and given consideration at the meeting and the Parish 
Council asked the Clerk to contact ECC and request a site meeting with them to discuss this 
problem and a resolution in more detail.  Cllr Hall would first look at the site first thing in the 
morning and report his findings to the Clerk. 
Other items: 
2653
Tree outside Co-Op, Blackmore – Kevin to complete in better weather

2654
Dog waste signage – Cllr Town has dealt with.  All OK

2655
Blackmore roundabout (island) tidying and re-planting – In hand with Environment Committee 

 DATE OF NEXT MEETING:  6th January 2014 - 7.30pm at Crosse House, Church St, Blackmore.

enw2oHenwo
HERALD MAGAZINE

2656
NEXT EDITION

Terry Smith advised that all was going OK at present. The next deadline is the last weekend in January 2014 .
RECREATION COMMITTEE
2657
There was no monthly meeting of the Recreation Committee due to unforeseen circumstances.
Ted Marriage Recreation Field
*Dog waste bins – pending removal where applicable.  To be reviewed in the New Year.  
A.09.13 – Spring train – handle missing – The maintenance man will take a photo to supply to the Clerk in order she can order with supplier.
Mill Lane Recreation Field

· Dog waste bins – pending removal where applicable.  To be reviewed in the New Year
B.09.13 – Climbing frame and monkey bars – in need of stripping-down and re-painting.  Clerk instructed Kevin and he advised he will do during better weather.

C.09.13 - The last BBC inspection suggested the self-closing gate was closing too fast posing a possible finger entrapment risk.  The Clerk had instructed Kevin to reduce the speed of closure by adjusting the gate mechanism and he reported prior to the meeting that this had been completed and was now OK.

Clerk was instructed to ask the appropriate authority responsible for the removal of debris and tidying of the adjacent public footpath.  Clerk has contacted BBC and ECC who now handle footpaths.
Walter Hobbs Recreation Field
*Dog waste bins – pending removal where applicable.  To be reviewed in the New Year
F.09.13 - Reported by BBC that there is wear to hexagonal swing chains. The maintenance man investigated and reported back to the Clerk that it appears to be the bearings that are worn and asked if the Committee wanted to replace these. The Clerk will obtain quotes.
G.09.13 - Repair to hexagonal swing wooden frame. Clerk had arranged with Kevin and he confirmed prior to the meeting that he had now repaired it and given it a coat of preservative.
H.09.13 - Aerial runway wire adjustment. Clerk had discussed this with Kevin the maintenance man,  he had advised he could not carry this out and that the supplier needed to be contacted.  He did confirm he had given a coat of preservative to both landing ramps.

I.09.13 - Boundary trees cutting. Cllr Keeble to report.
A.10.13 – Clerk has actioned with Kevin the re-painting of the goals posts, weather permitting. Kevin advised that he had trimmed the trees and shrubs as much as he possibly could near the cricket nets and touch line.  Cllr Keeble will look at obtaining a quote to carry further works out if deemed necessary. 
Walter Hobbs Play area project

· Work is due to commence January 2014 due to the current wet weather and Playquip Leisure’s existing commitments.
Grant Funding

· The Clerk previously advised that she had received confirmation that the Brentwood Community Share fund had awarded the PC £2,310.00 towards the play area safety surfacing.  

· CIF Funding award success.


The Clerk was also pleased to advise that she had received confirmation that the CIF fund had been 
awarded to the Parish Council for the full amount she had applied for of £6,071.00 towards the cost 
of the play area safety surfacing.  The Clerk confirmed she had already posted back to ECC the 
acceptance of grant form on 19.12.13 as requested by them. 
· ROSPA Training day certificates (Clerk and Cllr McCarthy) – still awaited.  Clerk has chased.
Once received the committee members training can commence to carry out weekly and monthly play area inspections.

The next meeting will be at Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall, 7pm, 7th January 2014 
Items to monitor – all recreation areas:  Inspection reports (BBC) for both play area inspections and dog waste services whilst bins are still in situ and until such time that the PC undertakes its own play area inspections in the New Year. 
Other - Nil
CLERK’S REPORT

2658
 COMMITTEE MEETINGS


Environment
  6.1.14
7.30 pm
Crosse House, Blackmore


Planning
   TBC
TBC
Anvil House, Blackmore


Recreation 
   7.1.14
7.00 pm
Tipps X R Hall

P&R
   7.1.14
2.00pm
Tipps X R Hall 

Parish Council: 
  16.1.14
7.30pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall 
2659
Website information – No new updates

 2660
Office Filing – The Clerk reported that the filing system was to full capacity and had a filing overflow situation.  Cllr Hall would assist the Clerk in updating the system and removing old and unwanted information accordingly in the New Year.

2661
BT phone box, Blackmore – In hand with the Clerk who is liaising with BT whether or not the Parish Council could purchase it or BT could maintain it and tidy it up as it is a bit of an eye sore. 
2662
The Clerk advised that both the Main Green (by the pond) and the Horsefayre Green (outside the Leather Bottle pub) were already registered as Parish Council village greens in compliance with ‘the Growth & Infrastructure Act 2013 - & the Commons Act 2006’.  The Clerk Was instructed to check if the Parish Council owned the back half section of ‘Library Green’ also.

ANY OTHER BUSINESS – (for discussion only)-    
2663
Cllr Bennett wished to inform the meeting of a recent scam telephone call he had received at home and asked people to be aware of it.  He was expecting to be asked for personal bank details by a man who claimed he was from Brentwood Police Station but the caller sensed that Mr Bennett had realised it was a scam so hung up.  Cllr Bennett immediately reported it to the Police who confirmed it was a scam and it is being investigated.     
2664
Cllr McCarthy wished to advise of a similar scam in the area.  Three men had knocked on several doors advising they were from Brentwood police station and that they would take valuable possessions back to the police station for safe keeping in view of the recent burglaries within the neighbourhood.  This is of course a scam and the Police urge people to be vigilant and report all such activities or acts of a suspicious nature to the police immediately.
2665
Cllr McCarthy had information relating to the possibility of planting of an orchard within the parish under the ‘Community Orchards Scheme’.  A possible suggestion is to re-plant the waste mound of earth from the Millennium Field/overflow car park which is being used to fill the bark pit at the children’s play area. This is to be discussed further at the next Environment committee meeting in January.
2666
Cllr Keeble had been asked by the Blackmore Sports and Social Club if they could use the PA system for  the carol service on 22nd December.  The PC unanimously agreed this.

2667
Cllr Keeble updated the Council regarding the installation of the new memorial bench on the main village green.  He had been liaising with the grandson, Nick Chamberlain, who had requested it for his grandparents and they were in the process of speaking with suppliers.  He asked if concrete would be acceptable to secure the bench and the Council did not see a problem with this assuming suitable materials were used and consideration given by the nominated suppliers that is in a conservation area.  Cllr Keeble also confirmed that a memorial bench was being sought for John Daldry which would be installed on the Walter Hobbs Field to replace the missing bench and that would also be concreted in place.   

There being no further business, the Meeting closed at 9.35pm
9

